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COUNCIL MINUTES
The City Council of the City of Raleigh met in a work session at 11:30 a.m. on Tuesday, January 20, 2015 in Room 305 of the Raleigh Municipal Building, Avery C. Upchurch Government Complex, 222 West Hargett Street, Raleigh, North Carolina, with the following present:

Mayor Nancy McFarlane

Mayor Pro Tem John Odom

Councilor Mary-Ann Baldwin

Councilor Kay Crowder

Councilor Bonner Gaylord

Councilor Wayne Maiorano

Councilor Russ Stephenson

Councilor Eugene Weeks

Mayor McFarlane called the meeting to order at 11:35 a.m.  All Council members were present.
The following items were discussed.
RALEIGH UNION STATION – UPDATE – INFORMATION RECEIVED
City Manager Ruffin Hall indicated the purpose of the presentation was to provide an update on the Union Station project and present various options for the completion of Phase I.  He stated the goal was for staff to receive feedback from the Council regarding which options to explore and bring recommendations back to Council.  He expressed his belief this project is vital to area development and stated the presentation would cover such categories as land acquisition, utility relocation, and construction costs.  He also talked about the complications involved in working with various organizations on the local, state, and federal levels.  

Transportation Planning Manager Eric Lamb recognized representatives from NCDOT, the Federal Rail Administration, Triangle Transit, and Clancy and Theys attending today’s meeting.  He went on to present a PowerPoint presentation in support of his update on the Union Station project.  The presentation included information regarding Triangle Transit land acquisition, the Southeast High Speed Rail, aerial photographs and artist conception of the station site.  

Assistant Planning and Design Manager Roberta Fox continued the presentation by talking about the project timeline, unfunded and unanticipated costs for the project including the proposed civic plaza, stormwater garden, green roof, subsurface and overhead utility work, increase in property values and escalation of fees, as well as the City’s responsibilities regarding work to be performed for the project.  She stated the current estimated funding gap is about $16 million.  She went over several possible scenarios for completing the project which included deferring some of the elements to a future phase as well as a full build and explained the pros and cons for each scenario.  

Mr. Gaylord questioned the 20-year operating cost with Ms. Fox responding the costs include both capital and operation costs.  
Discussion took place regarding the 20-year capital outlay for each scenario and how the 20-year projection is a requirement for federal grant agreements.

Mr. Stephenson questioned why other future transportation modes were not included in the plans with Transportation Planning Manager Lamb explaining the current plans lay the groundwork for commuter rail, and pointed out light rail would be located 2 blocks north along West Street.  Mr. Stephenson expressed his need to see a long-range solution and questioned whether there was a time frame for accommodating additional facilities for other modes such as buses, etc. with Mrs. Crowder also questioning whether the current plan is an interim solution and Assistant Planning and Design Manager Fox responding the current plan is only Phase 1 of the solution.
Mr. Odom indicated it is not possible to project what needs will exist in 20 years with Mr. Stephenson clarifying he wanted to see what the 20 year plan is and whether the present facility will meet that plan and Ms. Baldwin reiterating this is only Phase 1 of the plan.

Planning Commission Chairman Steve Schuster indicated the station site was chosen as this is where the tracks are located and the site is in a position for future expansion and accommodation as needs change and expand.
Assistant Planning and Design Manager Fox noted all scenarios allow for future high speed rail, commuter rail, and bus transfers; however, those are not currently funded and are scheduled for future phases.

Discussion took place regarding the stormwater garden in Option 4 as well has how stormwater runoff is currently handled and will be handled in the future.

Ms. Baldwin talked about the possibility of exploring public/private partnerships for funding as well as naming rights for the public plaza with City Manager Hall talking about how the amount of leasable space would affect funding and indicated staff is open-minded regarding naming rights.  He also talked about value-engineering options for the capital side of the project.  Further discussion took place regarding the public/private partnership option with City Manager Hall noting the more you remove private options, re: leasable space, the more public funding is required.

Mr. Stephenson questioned which scenario moves the ticketing and crew areas into the station area with Assistant Planning and Design Manager Fox responding both Scenarios 1 and 2 move the ticketing and crew areas into the station proper.  

Mr. Odom talked about adding yet another scenario and how funding choices affected the Convention Center project.  He also talked about how property values in the vicinity of the Union Station site are already increasing and indicated he would recommend pursuing the $16 million option for the full build and pointed out Scenario 1 holds back what the Council is trying to do.
Ms. Baldwin talked about Cintrix locating its offices downtown in anticipation of the development of commuter rail, light rail, and high speed rail.  She also talked about how she often took the train to Charlotte and how Raleigh’s current Amtrak station is an embarrassment to Raleigh with Mr. Weeks concurring.

Mr. Gaylord expressed his support for Mr. Odom’s suggestion.

City Manager Hall requested the Council provide feedback regarding which options to explore with Mr. Maiorano urging additional analysis be performed for Scenarios 3, 4, and 5 to more fully understand what the City is doing.

STORMWATER MANAGEMENT PROGRAM – UPDATE – INFORMATION RECEIVED
Stormwater Program Manager Blair Hinkle summarized the following memorandum included in the agenda packet:

This memo provides a brief outline of information that Stormwater staff plans to present to City Council on January 20, 2015 as part of the City Manager's Report.

In response to a growing number of drainage concen1s from citizens and the community, Council 1·ecently asked that staff review and bring forth information for Council to consider that may begin a discussion regarding development of a more comprehensive Stormwater Management Program.
To help gather and assimilate a listing of current Stormwater program strengths, weaknesses, challenges, and opportunities, the Stormwater Management team held visioning sessions with staff representatives from across each of the existing Stormwater prog1·am service areas.  Also working closely with the City Manager's team, the comprehensive feedback developed during this team-based process has been translated into a series of five key policy questions for Council to consider in terms of potentially developing more comprehensive stormwater services for the Raleigh community.
The key policy questions identified for Council's consideration are -
In what ways should the City's Stormwater Program become more proactive?
To what extent should stormwater systems be treated as public systems?
How much public benefit is sufficient to merit City participation in a stormwater improvement project?
Should the City's Stormwater Utility adopt prioritized responsibility for managing public runoff conveyed through private property based on public stormwater management benefits?
To what extent should the City invest in local stormwater services?
While regulatory mandates for the Stormwater program must continue to be satisfied under any scenario, an integral theme throughout these policy questions relates to the level of service that the City provides to qualifying drainage concerns on private property.  Stormwater systems are somewhat analogous to water mains or sanitary sewer mains in that they are not limited to the street right-of-way.  However, the focus of the City's Stormwater Program to date has been upon managing stormwater drainage systems that are within and integral to the public street right-of-way.
The challenge of the City's current approach is that a vast majority of drainage concerns from citizens result from the impacts of "public runoff" and development upon private property.  The current approach to alleviating these concerns on private property is the drainage assistance or cost-share program, whereby property owners may petition the City for drainage assistance.  Qualifying concerns include structural flooding, severe erosion, and failing drainage infrastructure.  There must also be "public runoff" contributing to the qualifying problem(s).  Per Council policy, "public runoff" is considered to be stormwater runoff from a public street right-of-way or other City​ owned property.
Currently the City allocates $750,000 per year to the drainage assistance program for qualifying situations on private property.  This funding is allocated from part of the overall Stormwater Capital Improvement Program (CIP) funding of approximately $5 million per year.  Over 100 cost-share projects have been constructed since 2000, and there are 74 currently ongoing projects at various stages of completion with dozens more petitions pending review.
One challenge for the existing drainage assistance program involves providing efficient, effective, and equitable stormwater services for all stormwater utility rate payers in Raleigh.  The current approach only brings forth those potential projects from property owners that are ready, willing, and able to cost share with the City, up to $5,000 for each affected land parcel.  Another significant challenge is that the individual parcel-based project approach often leads to piecemeal or ineffective stormwater management solutions.  As one example, consider a project that stabilizes the stream bank that 1·uns along several properties.  Adjacent properties that do not or cannot participate in the cost share program may see continued or increased stormwater impacts following completion of a nearby project.
In contrast, a more efficient, effective, and equitable approach to the community's drainage needs could be to fully integrate the drainage assistance program into the City's Stormwater CIP.  Qualifying public drainage concerns citywide could then be prioritized and addressed systematically utilizing any level of funding that Council deems appropriate.  Approximately 80% of the City's current Stormwater CIP already follows this systematic approach, where there is an integral stormwater concern related to street right-of-way.  Examples of stormwater system-based capital in1pmvement projects include the neighborhood-wide efforts in Yorkshire Downs, greater North Ridge, the Swift Drive area, the series of Longview Lakes and streams, and many other current and planned future CIP projects.

The well-established Stormwater Utilities of Charlotte and Greensboro have demonstrated success for many years with an integrated Stormwater CIP that does not rely upon cost-sharing for publicly beneficial stormwater system improvement projects.  The level of annual investment by Charlotte in its stormwater program ($57 million) is significantly higher than Raleigh ($17 million) while the investment by Greensboro ($9.5 million) is lower than Raleigh.   Charlotte's comprehensive five-year stormwater CIP exceeds $213 million (approximately $291 per capita and $712K per square mile of area served).  Raleigh's five-year stormwater CIP is approximately $30 million (around $74 per capita and $208K per square mile of area served).

A key takeaway here is that moving to a fully integrated approach to stormwater management in Raleigh does not necessarily imply that greater resources are required.  There would certainly be an increase in the number of potentially qualifying projects that would be eligible for inclusion in the program’s CIP under a more comprehensive, system-based approach to stormwater services.  However, potential projects would be prioritized and implemented based upon available allocated resources and public benefits.  At the same time, drawing from the experience of Charlotte's program in particular, it is highly probable that greater capital improvement resources will need to be considered over time to address a growing number of citywide stormwater needs.

During the January 20th presentation to Council, in addition to a brief background of the historical development of the City's Stormwater Program, staff will provide a summary of Raleigh's Stormwater funding and user fee rates relative other large cities in North Carolina.  Raleigh's current average monthly stormwater fee of $4 is close to the $3.90 median for municipal stormwater utilities in NC.  While community needs and service level expectations have grown in recent years and may continue into the future, Raleigh's stormwater fees have 1·emained constant since program inception in 2004.

Staff appreciates the opportunity to begin this discussion with Council and looks forward to providing any additional information that Council requires.

Mr. Hinkle also used a PowerPoint presentation to illustrate his report.  The presentation included maps outlining current stormwater management projects, and graphs showing CIP funding of such projects over the years.  

Mr. Maiorano questioned whether the issue is not of need but that of ability with Mr. Hinkle responding in the affirmative.  Mr. Maiorano went on to talk about encountering stormwater issues throughout the city and how the matter is a citywide responsibility that affects quality of life.  He expressed his belief that stormwater should be regarded as a resource and that the City should work aggressively to develop a comprehensive stormwater plan.

Mayor McFarlane talked about requiring the addition of 25-, 50-, and 100-year flood plans with Mr. Maiorano adding no option should be left off the table regarding funding, regulatory, development structure, etc. and Stormwater Program Manager Hinkle pointing out some regulations are already in place and that staff is exploring additional options to bring to the Stormwater Management Advisory Commission for recommendations.
Discussion took place regarding whether the City’s current Stormwater fee provides adequate funding for the projects with Mrs. Crowder talking about how stormwater issues affect the citizenry the most.

City Manager Hall talked about public/private projects in an effort to retrofit some stormwater infrastructure with Mr. Odom noting the City has come a long way and Mr. Maiorano expressing his belief the current projects are only Band-Aids.

ADJOURNMENT
There being no further business before the City Council, Mayor McFarlane announced the meeting adjourned at 12:50 p.m.
Ralph L. Puccini
Assistant Deputy Clerk

